Minutes of the ASEH Executive Committee Meeting

Tallahassee, Florida

February 28, 2009

[attachments are located in ASEH’s archives]

Secretary Ellen Stroud absent; Melissa Wiedenfeld took the minutes (later edited by Lisa Mighetto)

Present:

Nancy Langston

Mark Cioc

Mark Stoll

Lisa Mighetto

Harriet Ritvo

Mark Madison

Steve Pyne

Carolyn Merchant

Peter Coates

Doug Weiner

Verena Winiwarter

Paul Hirt

Kathleen Brosnan

Melissa Wiedenfeld


Guests:


Fritz Davis


Mike Lewis


Gregg Mitman


Steve Anderson


Merritt McKinney

Lisa acknowledged the work of Fritz Davis, local arrangements committee chair, and Mike Lewis, program committee chair:

· She gave copy of best book winner for 2009 to Mike and image from RR Survey to Fritz.

· She gave copy of bird image to Melissa for her work with H-Environment; Melissa is stepping down as H-Environment representative on ASEH’s executive committee.

Nancy thanked the executive committee members for the many ways they have served the society – commitment of time, energy, money.

Nancy called meeting to order 12:40 PM

2008 MINUTES

Corrections:

Kathy Brosnan moved to approve minutes from last year; Paul Hirt seconded the motion.

Doug Weiner requested correct spelling of his name on p. 7; word missing from p.7; add “form” after “written”; Sam Hays fellowship – an “e” crept in.

Motion carried.

2009 Election

Lisa Mighetto announced the following:

President-Vice/President Elect – John McNeill

Treasurer – Mark Madison

Secretary – Ellen Stroud

Executive Committee Members:

Marcus Hall

Tiny Loo

Gregg Mitman

Linda Nash

Nominating Committee:

Alan MacEachern

Kathy Morse

Verena W., Kathy B., K. Morrissey, Peter C.  rotating off; Carolyn Merchant is rotating off as well – past president

We thanked them for their service.

CONFERENCE REPORT

Mike Lewis and Fritz Davis – report on Tally Conf.

Budget –

Income – $80,190

Expenses – $61,000

Expected earning - $18,890 dollars [amt. turned out to be higher; closer to $25,000, owing to onsite registration and sign up for events at the last minute]

Attendance – was 530 registrants – roughly equivalent to Boise

Mike Lewis – had to turn down submissions


Problem – individual papers vs. panels – one brings in more outsiders


Poster presentations - 27 


Fifteen minutes for paper presentations is not working – including four paper panelists do not leave sufficient time for discussion– ongoing struggle


Wonderful international representation in Tallahassee


6 panels from individual papers – 20 more turned down that were of sufficient quality.  


Paper rejection rate 20/40, roundtables 2/15, panels 2/60; those rejected were invited to submit posters

Comments: Harriet pointed out that the only two panels on animals were scheduled at the same time; Steve Pyne liked distribution of posters around the exhibit room; Verena wanted to acknowledge Mike Lewis’ contribution helping with panels that missed the conference.

Mike discussed the problem of speakers who cancelled


Problem was chairs who cancelled – 7 people


6 paper presenters didn’t show


320 presenters in all

Harriet asked if we can provide a pool of substitute chairs. [Lisa: we did have such a pool]. Nancy suggested a potential solution to the problem of last-minute cancellations – the Western History Association, for example, has a “black list” and bans those who cancel from the next year.  Discussion ensued.

Carolyn asked about problem with fundraising for Tallahassee conference; Lisa responded that problem stemmed from downturn in economy and also controlling expenses was difficult. Even so, FSU contributed to opening reception. But ASEH did pay $8,000 for on-line registration this year (cost: $7.00/registrant for administration fee plus credit card charge – and set up fee). Lisa explained that it’s as important to control expenses as to fundraise.  We did not control what we could have in Tallahassee, particularly for speakers and room rentals.

Nancy pointed out that ASEH depends on conference revenues. She suggested that we engage our own members for plenary and banquet.  Members want it and it would help control expenses.

Paul pointed out that ASEH’s registration fees are cheap compared to other organizations. Lisa commented that we need to keep registration fees down for students. [ASEH did increase registration fees for Portland conference in 2010.]

Mike and Fritz then left the meeting.

GRADUATE STUDENT LIAISON PROPOSAL

Brad Skopyk worked on proposal, Merritt McKinney, who also worked on the proposal, brought it before this committee.  Merritt explained that grad students are not unhappy with ASEH.  Goal is to make experience positive.  One suggestion: put ASEH on Facebook; set up social network for grad students.  Grad liaison needs funding for conference.  One travel stipend should be set aside for grad student liaison.  Current liaison should select subsequent with one person from excomm should pick.  Grad student should serve only one year.  No voting rights.  Duties should be left open.  Could recruit future liaisons.  

Discussion ensued.

Mark Madison moved to accept the proposal as drafted.  Doug seconded motion. Motion passed; one opposed.

We thanked Merritt and he left the meeting.

JOURNAL REPORT

Steve Anderson explained that journal rates increased about every two years.  Note that 55% of membership reveue goes to journal.  When asked about the reserve fund, Steve explained that it is for unexpected costs.   Risks seem to be not on expense side but on the revenue side.  Problems with libraries and the sluggish economy.  The concern is that we could have decrease in library subscriptions.  

Discussion ensued.

Nancy asked for motion on membership rate increase.  

Mark Stoll moved that we accept the proposed increases; Paul Hirt seconded. Motion carried. One abstention.

The membership allocation issue was then discussion.

Carolyn made a motion that we accept the 50% allocation; Kathy B. seconded the motion. Motion carried.

EDITOR’S REPORT

Mark Cioc reported that submissions are steady.  We are 3-4 issues ahead and can stay ahead.  ¼ are from grad students.  No crises.  He suggested that we will need full-fledged web editor.  Discussion ensued.

John McNeill arrived 1:55 PM; Nancy welcomed him.

Break 1:57; returned at 2:16.

Mark Cioc and Steve Anderson left.

JOURNAL DISCUSSION

Lisa left the room, thinking that the evaluation of her performance was about to occur.

Nancy initiated discussion of joint FHS-ASEH Agreement. Originally only 10% of membership money went to ASEH.  She explained that the officers of ASEH met with the FHS in early February 2009, asking for more money and discussing the possibility of professional publishers.   So far, several publishers have indicated interest in the journal.

Discussion ensued about the FHS-ASEH agreement and the future of the journal. Advantages: more revenue for ASEH and stronger marketing package and online presence.

Kathy moved to create a publications committee with members including the president, treasurer, executive director, and selected members of the current publications committee to review bids solicited from professional presses and to consult with a representative of the Forest History Society, before making a recommendation to ASEH’s executive committee on a bid. Paul seconded; motion carried.

Harriet moved to establish a joint journal committee and to consider topics as requested and make recommendations regarding the journal of the ASEH and FHS Presidents. 

She suggested a motion to establish a joint operating committee to revisit the operating agreement and budgets and allocations with respect to the journal.  Verena so moved.  Carolyn seconded.  Friendly amendment to include the president, treasurer, executive director, and selected members of the publications committee and the ex comm. Motion passed.

TREASURER’S REPORT

ASEH obtained almost $40,000 from the Boise conference in 2008. ASEH’s investments of $280,000 lost only $2,000.

Mark Madison mentioned the need for ASEH credit card.  WE need a motion from the board to get a credit line for $10,000 each to the treasurer and executive director.

Mark Stoll so moved.  Kathy seconded; motion passed.

Paul moved to accept treasurer’s report.  Harriet seconded the motion; motion passed.

Break; returned at 3:45.

EVALUATION OF EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR

Lisa left the room.

Discussion about compensating the executive director with the excess from last year’s budget and whether a bonus should be added.

Paul moved to approve compensation of $35,000 with no bonus.   Carolyn seconded.  Motion passed. 

Kathy moved to accept operating budget as recommended $63,800.  Paul seconded; motion passed.  

Carolyn moved that that new initiatives must come with sufficient support and staffing and that special events at our annual meeting so that the executive director is not overburdened. Mark Stoll seconded.  Motion passed.

Lisa returned at 4:15.

ASEH ARCHIVES

Lisa explained her report suggesting that ASEH’s archives be moved from the attic in her house to the National Conservation Training Center, which maintains historical records at its library.

Kathy moved to accept the archives report.  Peter seconded the motion; motion passed.

SUSTAINABILITY GUIDELINES

Nancy and Lisa explained the need for these guidelines. Mark Madison requested that the draft drop the reference to providing remote access to our conferences; we want members to come to meetings. Can’t replace human interaction.  

Carolyn moved to approve guidelines minus the reference to remote access.  Mark Madison seconded the motion; motion passed.

Carolyn left at 4:25.

NOMINATION FOR DISTINGUISHED SCHOLAR

After discussion, the committee selected Carolyn Merchant as Distinguished Scholar for 2010.

Motion to Adjourn by Paul; seconded by Mark Madison. Motion carried.
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